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The 2005-06 Academic Year was one of great accomplishment for UNC Charlotte students, 
faculty, and staff.  Noteworthy achievements were documented as Colleges and support units 
assessed progress toward goals stated in the 2005-2010 Strategic Plan.  Growth was experienced 
in such indicators as the number of students, faculty, and staff; the array of academic programs; 
the number of degrees awarded, the variety of outreach activities, and the amount of funded 
research.  New and renovated buildings helped to meet some of the growing facilities 
requirements and contributed to the beauty of campus. All this was accomplished with constant 
attention to enhancing the quality of students’ educational experience. 
 
As a result of the strategic planning initiative, important administrative changes were enacted.  
The Office of Financial Aid was moved from Student Affairs in order to integrate Financial Aid 
with Enrollment Management.  A new position was created in Financial Aid to improve the 
effectiveness of the scholarship program.  Institutional Research was reorganized under an 
Assistant Provost to expand its capacity in space planning and assessment.  The Honors College 
was moved to the Office of Academic Affairs to increase its visibility and to recognize that it is a 
university-wide program. A new unit of Academic Services was created to focus attention on 
student success, educational enrichment, and graduation.   
 
Other initiatives to improve retention and graduation rates included an academic engagement 
survey sponsored jointly with Student Affairs that allowed for early identification of factors that 
lead to attrition and to permit early intervention.  A peer mentoring pilot program was funded for 
the Office of Student Success and Retention and the Center for Academic Excellence was funded 
to expand its tutoring program. 
 
The opening of new buildings and newly renovated facilities enabled long-awaited moves for 
many units. The Department of Mechanical Engineering, the Center for Precision Metrology, 
and the Engineering Dean’s Office moved into the new Engineering Research Building, and the 
Charlotte Research Institute, the Department of Physics and Optical Science, and the Center for 
Optoelectronics and Optical Communications moved into the new Optics Building.  The 
Department of Geography and Earth Sciences returned to expanded space in the McEniry 
Building as year-long renovations were completed.  Major repair and renovation to other 
academic and research spaces were begun or continued to accommodate new programs and 
growth in existing programs.   
 
The Provost’s Diversity Initiative achieved new milestones.   An Implementation Committee 
undertook development of a Diversity Plan for the University based on the work completed by 
the Minority Presence Planning Committees.  Workshops were held for search committees to 
address recruitment of a diverse faculty and extra funding provided to secure key hires.  The 
Summer Diversity Institute assisted a second cohort of over forty faculty members in 
incorporating diversity into their courses.  A Women’s Academy was launched to serve as an 



umbrella for professional development opportunities enabling the advancement of women and to 
highlight research by women.   
 
The Faculty Council addressed a number of important initiatives.  Revisions were made to 
academic policies and procedures to support student retention.  Revisions to the Tenure 
Document and Mediation Document were approved by the Faculty Council.  New procedures 
were also approved for awarding Academic Program Improvement and Curriculum and 
Development grants with a focus on issues of retention, student progress, and graduation. 
 
The Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching and the Council for Advancement 
and Support of Education named Cindy Combs, Bonnie E. Cone Distinguished Professor of 
Teaching and Professor of Political Science, the 2005 North Carolina Professor of the Year.  A 
new Bonnie Cone Early Career Award was established to recognize and reward newly tenured 
faculty with outstanding pedagogical skill and commitment to teaching. 
 
Administrative and Distinguished Professorship appointments included:  Dr. Cynthia Wolf 
Johnson, Associate Provost for Academic Services; Mr. Stephen Coppola, Assistant Provost for 
Institutional Research; Dr. Dennis Long, Chair, Department of Social Work; Lt. Col. Scott Rose, 
Chair, Department of Aerospace Studies; Dr. Dawson Hancock, Chair, Department of 
Educational Leadership; Dr. Casper Wiggins, Chair, Department of Accounting; Dr. James 
Studnicki, Irwin Belk Endowed Chair of Health Research; Dr. Jean-Claude Thill, Knight 
Distinguished Professor of Public Policy; Dr. Robert Wilhelm, Executive Director, Charlotte 
Research Institute; and Mr. Steve Clark, Director, Office of Classroom Support. 
 
The College of Architecture (CoA) adopted a Development Plan to link fundraising to the 
Strategic Plan, initiate an Alumni Scholarship Campaign, begin regular regional alumni 
receptions, and identify key areas of college need.  A daylong workshop, “Architecture: 
Profession, Preparation & Education,” was held for high school art and drafting teachers and 
career counselors.  This collaborative effort between the College, the CoA Design Students for 
Diversity, and the American Institute of Architects (AIA) Charlotte Community Outreach 
Committee was funded in part by a grant from the American Architectural Foundation. 
 
Architecture students responded to the needs of Gulf Coast hurricane victims by raising over 
$2,500 from faculty, staff, and other students to supplement their own contributions to fund a 
working Spring Break trip to Bay St. Louis, Mississippi, under the auspices of the Heritage 
Conservation Network.  The fourth year/graduate design/build studio led by John Nelson built 
the 11th CoA Design-Build house for a Charlotte selected family. Charles Howell (M.Arch. ’06) 
received the 2006 Nish Jamgotch, Jr. Humanitarian Student Award of $10,000.  As a volunteer 
for the Latin American Coalition, he was recognized for his efforts to create a better community 
through architectural design.   
 
Faculty received broad recognition.  David Thaddeus continued his national leadership in 
offering seminars on structures and construction technology leading to architectural registration 
and for this work received the AIA Charlotte Service Award.  He also completed a $22,000 
research grant from the American Institute of Steel Construction for development of a 
curriculum for the instruction of structural steel topics in colleges of architecture.  
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Dale Brentrup, a research advisor for the NC Energy Technology Advisory Committee, and 
student assistants worked with practitioners on many projects.  Also under the direction of 
Professor Brentrup, the CoA Daylighting and Building Energy Laboratory evaluated and 
designed the daylighting envelope system for ImaginOn, The Joe and Joan Martin Center of the 
Charlotte-Mecklenburg Library, the first public building in Charlotte and Mecklenburg County 
to receive LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) certification.   
 
David Walters, RIBA, APA, and The Lawrence Group received a 2006 Smart Growth Award 
from the North Carolina Chapter of the American Planning Association for their work on the 
Huntersville Downtown Plan.  Michael Swisher won the Avenir Mentoring Award, given 
annually by the UNC Charlotte University Honors Program. 
 
To better serve its faculty and students, the College of Arts and Sciences established two new 
positions and two new Learning Communities.  Yvette Huet-Hudson (Biology) was selected as 
the College Faculty Development Coordinator and Diane Zablotsky (Sociology) as the Associate 
Dean for Student Services.  Learning Communities were implemented by the Department of 
History and Department of Psychology.  New doctoral programs in Health Psychology and 
Organizational Science admitted their first classes. Also, the Ph.D. in Geography and Urban 
Regional Analysis was approved for implementation and a Ph.D. in Nanoscale Science was 
approved for planning.  
 
Students continued to excel. Twenty of the students participating in the Model United Nations 
Team (sponsored by the Department of Political Science) competed at the Harvard World Model 
United Nations Conference, held at Beijing University.  Two of these students, Adam Bridgers 
and Burl Holland, won the Outstanding Diplomacy Award.  Amanda Watson, an undergraduate 
student with dual majors in Chemistry and Psychology and a participant in the UNC program in 
Washington, DC, was selected to serve as a White House Intern.  Sculpture students Todd Payne 
and Tim Murray won the Rhein/Medall Prize.  This prize recognizes exceptional student works 
that focus on public exterior sculpture with an environmental theme.  Biology major Basharat 
Sanni received an undergraduate research fellowship from the American Physiological Society.   
Only twelve students across the country received this fellowship.  Graduate biology student 
Tiffany Epps was selected by Oak Ridge Associated Universities to attend the annual meeting of 
Nobel Laureates in Lindau, Germany.   
 
A sampling of faculty honors includes:  William Gay (Philosophy) received the 2005 Bank of 
America Award for Teaching Excellence.  Tanure Ojaide (Africana Studies) received the 2006 
First Citizens Bank Scholars Medal.   Paul Friday (Criminal Justice) received the 2006 
International Faculty Award.  Cynthia Hancock (Sociology) received the 2006 Excellence in 
Part-Time Teaching Award.  Deborah Bosley (English) received the Jay R. Gould Award for 
Teaching presented by the Society for Technical Communication.  The Society for the Study of 
Social Problems honored Bruce Arrigo (Criminal Justice) by naming his book, The French 
Connection in Criminology: Rediscovering Crime, Law, and Social Change, the Outstanding 
Book of the Year in Crime and Juvenile Delinquency.  
 
As of April 30, 2006, the College of Arts and Sciences faculty were successful in receiving 
external funding totaling $8,287,859.  This represents a 12 percent increase over funds received 
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during the first ten months of fiscal year 2005.  These grants, contracts and cooperative 
agreements accounted for 32 percent of the University’s total awards to date.  Thus far, five areas 
in the College have exceeded the half million-dollar level this year:  Biology ($1,695,140), 
Chemistry ($665,084), Geography and Earth Sciences ($569,162), Physics and Optical Science 
($3,387,039), and Psychology ($507,382).  The College saw continued growth in the number of 
proposal submissions.  Between July 1, 2005, and April 30, 2006, College faculty submitted 225 
proposals requesting $54,526,233, a 31 percent increase over last year. Faculty members 
published 39 books (including edited volumes), 402 articles or chapters in books, and 25 stories 
or poems.  Faculty members also had 73 art exhibitions and participated in 47 musical, theatrical, 
or dance performances. 
 
The Belk College of Business received approval to establish a Ph.D. in Business Administration 
with a major in Finance, and an inaugural class of six students will begin in Fall 2006.  The fifth 
Ph.D. in IT student supervised by Business Information Systems and Operation Management 
(BISOM) faculty graduated in Spring 2006. 
 
The 2000th MBA degree was awarded in December, and a new MBA program in Sports 
Marketing and Management was approved to begin in Fall 2007.  It differs from the current 
MBA program in that it is a full-time, lock-step program with a required internship.  This new 
program provides a model for future full-time and specialty MBA programs. 
 
The College opened a financial trading room fully equipped with the same technology (donated 
by Sun Microsystems) and data bases (both real-time and historical) found in actual trading 
rooms at major financial institutions.  The room serves as a classroom for several graduate and 
undergraduate courses and as a trading floor for the Student Managed Investment Fund course. 
 
The Belk College’s 35th anniversary celebration (October 2005) was attended by top business 
and community leaders, alumni, faculty, staff, and students.  A portrait of John and Tom Belk 
was unveiled and is now displayed in the Friday Building Board Room.   The College hosted its 
2nd annual Executive Challenge, a business-themed corporate “game show” that serves as a fund-
raiser for scholarships for students in the University Transition Opportunity Program (UTOP).  
 
International graduate programs flourished.  The College started the Executive MBA in Taipei, 
Taiwan in July with an initial cohort of 25 students and a second cohort of 35 was added in 
March.  The first student graduated from the College’s joint MBA-GBS (Global Business and 
Strategy) program with the Graduate School of Business Administration and Leadership 
(EGADE) at Tecnologico de Monterrey, Mexico.  Further internationalization is planned with 
additional agreements with EGADE, Sun Yat-sen University in Guongzhou, China, and the 
Copenhagen Business School.   
 
In May the College was named as an official member of the European Foundation for 
Management Development (EFMD).  This is the first major step toward earning full EQUIS 
accreditation from EFMD. 
 
Undergraduate student teams were successful in national competitions.  The SIFE (Students in 
Free Enterprise) team, under the guidance of Daryl Kerr, was the second runner-up in the 
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national SIFE competition.  The undergraduate Accounting organization, Beta Alpha Psi was 
recognized nationally as a Superior Chapter for the eighth year in a row.   
 
The following outstanding College faculty received awards: Cem Saydam (BISOM) received the 
Belk College of Business Excellence in Teaching Award; Tom Stevenson (Marketing) received 
the Excellence in Research Award; Jennifer Troyer (Economics) received the Outstanding 
Service Award; and Sunil Erevelles (Marketing) received the Gray’s Outstanding MBA 
Teaching Award. 
 
A number of College faculty were elected or appointed to regional and national organizations: 
Alan Shao was elected as president of the North Carolina World Trade Association; Lloyd 
Blenman was appointed Program Chair for the 2008 Midwest Finance Association; Howard 
Godfrey will serve as President-elect of the Carolinas Chapter of the Financial Executives 
International; Casper Wiggins will serve as Treasurer of the Federation of Schools of 
Accountancy; Doug Pugh was elected as Co-Chair, Programs for the Society for Industrial and 
Organizational Psychology, an international organization; and Kelly Zellars serves on the Board 
of Directors for the Human Resources Division of the Academy of Management and on the 
Board of the Southern Management Association. 
 
 
The College of Education was awarded Continuing Accreditation by the National Council for 
Accreditation of Teacher Education through 2012.  The accreditation visit yielded a report with 
“all standards met,” no weaknesses or official areas of improvement cited. 
 
As part of the national accreditation process, three programs of study received “national 
recognition” as a result of reviews by Specialized Professional Associations:  The Association 
for Educational Communications and Technology recognized the M.Ed. in Instructional Systems 
Technology; the National Middle Schools Association recognized the M.Ed. in Middle Grades 
Education; and the National Council for the Social Studies recognized the programs leading to 
the Comprehensive Social Studies license in the middle grades and in high school at both the 
baccalaureate and master’s degree level.   
 
All education programs at UNC Charlotte which lead to a license from the North Carolina 
Department of Public Instruction were granted continuing program approval by the State Board 
of Education through 2012, with no weaknesses or areas of improvement cited.   
 
Another positive review was earned by the UNC Charlotte Teaching Fellows Program as a result 
of the 2006 site visit of the NC Teaching Fellows Commission.  The Ph.D. in Counseling 
received full accreditation through 2009 from the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and 
Related Education Programs. 
 
Five hundred and fifteen new teachers completed licensure programs at UNC Charlotte last year, 
the second-highest number among the 47 schools and colleges of education in the state.  New 
partnerships for teacher education have been formed with IBM’s Transition to Teaching and 
Teach for America. 
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David Test (Special Education) received a five-year grant from the US Department of Education 
in the amount of $5.2 million to develop a Secondary Transition Technical Assistance Center to 
help states build capacity to improve outcomes for youth with disabilities.  The Technical 
Assistance Center is the only one in the nation. 
 
Among many faculty honors:  Jim Lyons received the Faculty Service Award from the UNC 
Charlotte Alumni Association; Claudia Flowers was honored as a finalist for the 2005 Bank of 
America Award for Teaching Excellence; Lyndon Abrams received the 2006 College of 
Education Award for Excellence in Teaching; and John Beattie received the 2006 UNC Charlotte 
Teaching Fellows Award for Excellence in Undergraduate Teaching.  Another indication of the 
quality of the faculty included:  Jeff Passe serving as President of the National Council for the 
Social Studies;  Jeanneine Jones named to the Unit Accreditation Board of the National Council 
for Accreditation of Teacher Education;   Claudia Flowers is President-elect of the North 
Carolina Association for Research in Education;  Pam Lassiter is President-elect of the 
International Association for Addictions and Offender Counselors; and Jack Culbreth is Chair of 
the Council for Accreditation of Counseling and Related Education Programs.  Administratively, 
the College’s first business officer, Andrea Moshier, Assistant Dean for Administration, was 
appointed.   
 
The William States Lee College of Engineering (COE) continued six years of enrollment 
growth with an 8.9 percent increase. Electrical and Computer Engineering’s (ECE) graduate 
enrollment increased by 23 percent in one year.  Engineering Technology increased 22 percent 
from spring 2005 (547 versus 450).  The college granted 301 B.S., 144 M.S. and 12 Ph.D. 
degrees.  Fiscal year-to-date funding exceeds $4 million (credited to PIs only) and projections 
indicate total funding for the full year will be $6-7 million. 
 
The Engineering Technology (ET) program completed a successful TAC (Technology 
Accreditation Commission) of ABET accreditation visit in fall 2005.  The exit interview and 
draft statement received from ABET were very favorable.  The accreditation action and final 
statement will be received in August 2006.  Other indications of the quality of programming 
include US News & World Reports graduate program rankings placed Mechanical Engineering 
(ME) at #71 and Electrical Engineering at #77, and in a recent survey of engineering employers, 
88 percent indicate that COE graduates are an asset to their company. 
 
Engineering students continued to excel.  Paolo Batoni, an ECE graduate student, was awarded 
the IEEE Charles LeGeyt Fortescue Graduate Scholarship of $24,000. This is the most 
distinguished and competitive of IEEE national awards for students. ECE graduating student 
Cressel Anderson was awarded one of 35 Tau Beta Pi national Graduate Fellowships.  ECE 
students who formed ChrystalFarm, Inc. won the $2000 prize in all-student category at Five 
Ventures.  Mechanical Engineering student Vivek Saxena received a Tau Beta Pi national 
engineering scholarship. 

 
The UNC Charlotte Chapter of the Institute of Transportation Engineers (ITE) under the 
direction of Professors Graham and Kane won second place in the Southeastern ITE Traffic 
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Bowl Quiz.   The American Society of Civil Engineers Student Chapter, under the leadership of 
Marty Kane, participated in the 2006 Georgia/Carolinas Conference at the Citadel and finished in 
fourth place overall.  The small-scale structures team and the quiz bowl team took first place in 
their competitions.  The Mechanical Engineering (ME) mini-Baja team placed 10th overall in a 
field of 67 competing cars, and ME, under Russell Keanini, hosted the east coast Human 
Powered Vehicle competition. 
 
The Department of Engineering Technology has been host to more than 20 high schools and 500 
students participating in an NSF funded ($900,000) diversity project providing outreach to 
community colleges and public schools.  A grant to extend the program to middle schools has 
been submitted by Professors Kuyath, Brizendine and Sharer.   
 
The Office of Student Development and Success and Freshman Programs received the 2006 
Provost’s Award for Excellence in Teaching, and Faculty Associate Catherine Blat won the 2006 
Faculty Woman of the Year award. 
 
Other faculty recognitions include:  Robert Hocken received the Harshini de Silva Graduate 
Mentor Award.  Anthony Brizendine was elected to serve as the Chair of the Technology 
Accreditation Commission for 2006-2007 by TAC.  Ertunga Ozelkan received the Institute of 
Industrial Engineers Lean Division Excellence in Teaching Award.  Jay Raja was nominated to 
the editorial board of the journal Measurement.   
Mechanical Engineering and the Center for Precision Metrology hosted the international 
standards committee on geometric product specification and the national standards committee on 
surface texture. 
 

The College of Health and Human Services accomplished much in academic programming and 
student support.  The Health Services Research Ph.D. program was approved by the UNC system 
and the first cohort of five students started in the Fall. 
The M.S. in Health Promotion was revised to become an M.S. in Public Health, and the B.S. in 
Health Fitness was revised and renamed the B.S. in Exercise Science.  The first cohort in the 
innovative Advanced Standing M.S.W. program began in Summer 2006.  Intent to Plan 
documents were posted for new B.S. degrees in Public Health and Respiratory Therapy. 
 
The reorganization of the School of Nursing was proposed and approved at all levels.  Effective 
July 1, 2006, its two departments will be replaced with functional divisions for undergraduate 
and graduate education.   The Office of Student Services implemented mandatory advising for all 
students with GPAs < 2.25 in addition to all freshman and transfer students; conducted an 
academic advising workshop for the School of Nursing; and provided individualized feedback to 
faculty on the Undergraduate Advising Survey results. 

 
Nearly $48,000 in scholarships from individuals and foundations and $33,000 in federal 
scholarships for nursing and social work students were awarded.  A scholarship was established 
by Tom and Leslie Robinson in honor of Leslie’s parents, Jim and Dorie Boyes, and a $100,000 
endowment from the Hearst Foundations was received to support minority students pursuing 
graduate nursing degrees. 
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Accomplishments in research and scholarship included a major ($500,000) renovation in the 
Belk Gym creating new state-of-the-art laboratories for exercise physiology and biodynamics to 
support research in those areas.  Tim Lightfoot (Kinesiology) received a five-year, $1.5 million 
grant from the National Institutes of Health.  Faculty members in the College expended 
approximately $1 million in extramural research, and submitted proposals totaling over $27 
million. 
 
The College was actively engaged with constituent and community organizations.  The first 
alumni event for the College brought approximately 150 nursing alumni, family, and friends to 
campus, and the first alumni newsletter was published.  Also for the first time, graduating 
nursing students were asked to donate to the Nursing Alumni Scholarship to establish a culture 
of giving back.  The advisory board for the College was energized with the addition of eight 
new members and, along with other advisory boards, met each other for the first time at an event 
at the Chancellor’s residence.   
 
Progress in strengthening many collaborative relationships was made including those with 
Carolinas Medical Center, OrthoCarolina, the YMCA, the Salisbury Veteran’s Administration, 
and the Kannapolis Biopolis project. Two departments hosted events for health-related nonprofit 
organizations:  The Department of Health Behavior and Administration hosted the Asthma Walk 
for the American Lung Association and the Department of Kinesiology hosted the Jingle Bells 
Walk/Run for the Arthritis Foundation.  College faculty members made visible service 
contributions to organizations including the American Red Cross, United Way, Arthritis Patient 
Services, Open Door, and Discovery Place.  
 

The College of Information Technology with the help of its Software Solutions Lab (SSL) 
entered the world of pod-casting, enhancing the ability of the College to communicate with its 
past, current, and potential students and the public.  Among its other projects, SSL completed its 
bariatrics project for Carolinas Healthcare Systems. 
   

The diversity initiatives of the College are being reflected in profiles of students and faculty 
members. The Department of Software and Information Systems (SIS) continues to improve the 
diversity of its student body as illustrated by comparisons with national figures:  woman 
undergraduates (24 at UNC Charlotte versus 15 percent nationally); African-American 
undergraduates (19 versus 3 percent); and African-American graduates (24 versus 1.5 percent).  
With 33 percent of the full-time faculty in the Department of Computer Science (CS) from 
underrepresented groups, it is one of the most diverse Ph.D.-granting CS faculties in the U.S.   

Computer Science Professors Teresa Dahlberg (PI) and Tiffany Barnes (Co-PI) received a $2 
million National Science Foundation grant to fund the STARS Alliance: A Southeastern 
Partnership for Broadening Participation in Computing.  Alliance members will collaboratively 
implement, disseminate, and institutionalize effective practices for recruiting, bridging, and 
graduating students from the underrepresented groups in computing.  

Miner’s Threat, a team of SIS students, placed #1 in the South and # 4 in the U.S. for the (Cyber) 
Capture the Flag Competition. Another team placed first in the Southeastern Collegiate Cyber 
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Defense Competition and subsequently won the 2006 National Collegiate Cyber Defense 
Championship, defeating three other regional champions as well as a joint team of cadets from 
five U.S. military academies.  The Computer Science Undergraduate Programming Team 
finished 8th out of 125 college teams at the ACM 2005 International Collegiate Programming 
Contest for the Mid-Atlantic region.  Napoleon Paxton, a Ph.D. student, won a prestigious 
NASA fellowship for three years to pursue his studies in Information Security.  He competed 
with over one thousand applicants for the 20 awards made by NASA.  

 
A team led by William Ribarsky (CS), including faculty from UNC Charlotte and Georgia Tech, 
was awarded one of the five Regional Visualization and Analytics Centers in the country funded 
by the Department of Homeland Security.  Ken Chen’s (CS) game program Go Intellect won 
both Gold (9X9 Go) and Silver (19X19 Go) medals at the 2005 Computer Olympiad and 
finished second at the 2005 Computer Go World Championship.  Barry Wilkinson (CS) 
organized an undergraduate grid computing course that was broadcast from UNC Charlotte 
across the state of North Carolina with 12 participating institutions. This course received national 
attention in Science Grid This Week and in Grid Today as the first such distributed grid 
computing course.  
 
Xintao Wu (CS) was awarded a prestigious NSF Faculty Early Career Development (CAREER) 
Grant from the National Science Foundation. CS Professor and Chair Larry Hodges received the 
2006 Virtual Reality Career Award of the Visualization & Graphics Technical Committee of the 
IEEE Computer Society. Olin Broadway received “The Lifetime Achievement Award” from the 
North Carolina Technical Association. 
  
External funding totaled more than $4 million, averaging $114,285 per member of the 
tenured/tenure-track faculty.  External funding for the Department of Computer Science 
increased 150 percent over the last academic year.  Ten patents/patent disclosures were reported 
by faculty.  The College became home to three interdisciplinary research centers:  Bioinformatics 
Research, Visualization, and Information Security and Assurance.  College units hosted the 6th 
Information Security and Privacy Symposium and a Symposium on the Future of Visualization, 
which featured the world’s prominent visualization researchers. 
 
The Office of Research and Federal Relations noted that our federal visibility was 
significantly higher this year with several federal officials coming to campus.  The U.S. 
Secretary of Education visited campus to announce creation of new task force on the future of 
higher education, and U.S. Undersecretary of Commerce for Patents and Trademarks came to 
highlight UNC Charlotte’s technology transfer and commercialization activities.  A Cooperative 
Research and Development Agreement (CRADA) was negotiated with SPAWAR (a Department 
of Navy program), their first with a university, and North Carolina’s first with a government 
agency.   
 
At the end of the 3rd quarter Federal awards were up 50 percent and total awards up 31 percent.  
The Department of Commerce awarded $1.2 million to complete the Physics and Applied Optics 
building, and the Battelle Memorial Institute awarded $742,000 to establish the Southeastern 
Regional Visualization and Analysis Center in support of the Department of Homeland Security.  
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Three NSF REU (Research Experiences for Undergraduates) Site Awards in Psychology, Civil 
Engineering, and Computer Science were received.   
 
UNC General Administration awarded $900,000 over three years for a pilot project, Open for 
Business, to support the integration and enhancement of the University’s various business and 
technology development activities to expand industry-university collaboration. 
 
The Graduate School saw a record number of graduate students enroll in the fall bringing the 
total headcount to 4,217 which represents 20 percent of the total student population and a 6.2 
percent increase from a year ago. In 2005-06, 12.8 percent of our graduate students were 
African-American, 2.9 percent Asian-American, 1.9 percent Hispanic, and less than one percent 
Native American for a total of 17.8 percent of the graduate student body.  Enrollment of 
international graduate students increased to 447. 
 
Forty-three doctoral degrees were awarded, bringing the total to 220 since the first was awarded 
in 1997. Also this year 765 master’s degrees were awarded.  The Board of Governors’ approval 
of our doctoral program in Geography and Urban Regional Analysis brings to 17 the number of 
doctoral programs offered through the Graduate School.   
 
The Graduate Assistant Support Plan, implemented with $800,000 from a campus-based tuition 
increase, supported 96 new doctoral students.  A total of $9,274,794 in assistantship funding was 
awarded with nearly 1,400 recommendations and applications processed by the Graduate School. 
A health insurance premium payment plan was initiated for all doctoral students who hold an 
assistantship or qualifying fellowship. 
 
A new Professional Development Program for graduate students included a series of workshops 
on topics such as writing in Graduate School, career development and networking, presenting 
conference papers, teaching, and how to conduct a successful job search. 
 
The Charlotte Research Institute (CRI) continued to build on the internationally known results 
of its research centers in Precision Metrology, eBusiness Technology, and Optoelectronics and 
emerging initiatives in bioinformatics, nanotechnology, biotechnology, and motorsports and 
automotive engineering. With its research centers housed in three new custom-designed 
buildings on the UNC Charlotte Millennial Campus, CRI helped companies initiate new 
partnerships and offered a variety of opportunities to engage talented faculty and make use of 
specialized facilities that are available only at UNC Charlotte. 
 
Significant progress was made in focusing the mission of CRI and following through on process 
development and documentation.  In addition, CRI was successful in proposing and capturing 
external financial support for program development and research infrastructure.  Catherine L. 
Hicks joined the CRI as Director of Life Science Ventures, which includes working with the 
Neuro-Life Partnership. 
 
The Atkins Library enhanced its services by offering more options in self-initiated services for 
patrons.  These services leverage technology to enable users to use library materials and 
resources in more inventive and easier ways.  A pilot project with the College of Engineering to 
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offer faculty desktop delivery of articles from the library’s physical collection was so successful 
that it will be expanded to all UNC Charlotte faculty next year.  A self-check service allows 
users to check out materials by the Ritazza Cafe without bringing them to a service desk.  The 
Virtual Reference program extended its hours for students to contact librarians for assistance 
when not physically in the building.   
 
Membership in the Carolina Consortium provided significant additions to our collections and 
savings for some existing subscriptions.  Dissertation Abstracts, Oxford University Press and 
Cambridge University Press were added, several databases were switched to more cost efficient 
options, and the book approval programs were reinstated. Almost all continuing funds are now 
committed to serials and databases, and the Library faces a major challenge in adding new titles.  
 
Video Production Services has seen significant improvements to the production quality of UNC 
Charlotte’s core broadcast programs.  These improvements include set modifications, improved 
lighting, studio floor enhancements, enhancing presentation graphics and additional field 
production.  “Alumni Today” and “UNC Charlotte Close-Up” studio sets dramatically enhanced 
their professional look and feel to parallel impressive guest lists.  The “Spotlight on Research” 
presenter list was broadened and Athletics coverage was expanded. 
 
Significant facilities projects were begun.  The faulty brick façade on the tower is being replaced 
with masonry, new windows will be installed, and the tower will also have a cap that fits with the 
existing architecture.  The Library also secured funding to purchase and install compact shelving 
on the ground floor.  This compact shelving will add space for approximately 350,000 more 
volumes, increase the storage capacity for University Archives and Special Collections, and 
provide a few more years of growth for library collections.  The Library has also secured funding 
to hire a space consultant to investigate the next step in the process of providing not only access 
to library material, but a long-term plan for housing growing collections as we approach our 
millionth volume. 
 
Enrollment Management units, Undergraduate Admissions, Registrar’s Office, Financial Aid 
and Enrollment Technologies, successfully implemented the student and financial aid modules of 
the Banner Student Information System.  The Student Module Team reported 10,910 hours 
during the past year supporting the Banner project.  The Registrar’s Office conducted nearly 100 
Banner training sessions for faculty and staff; developed a strategy for early testing of Banner 
registration with pilot groups of students; and redistributed the registration appointment times to 
reduce the transaction load on the student system. 
 
Financial Aid, which moved administratively from Student Affairs March 1, received and 
processed applications from approximately 12,000 students and administered approximately 
$100 million in student aid funds.  A new Associate Director of Scholarships position was 
created to manage student scholarships.   
   
Undergraduate Admissions increased freshman enrollment by 9.4 percent for fall 2005 and 
exceeded transfer goals by seven percent; increased SAT average for the 7th year; and increased 
by nine percent the number of new enrolled Native American, African- American, 
Hispanic/Latino and Asian students (freshmen and transfers) from 935 to 1018.   
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The University Career Center exceeded goals with 94,000 total student contacts.  More than 
5,900 students were reached through 246 classroom presentations. Experiential Learning 
applications rose 25 percent, and 58 percent of all graduating students had at least one career 
related experience. 
 
The Office of Adult Students and Evening Services (OASES) secured new scholarship funding 
and served over 20,000 currently enrolled students and over 600 prospective students.  OASES 
implemented the 49er Finish Program to encourage former students with 90+ hours completed 
and a 2.0 or better to return to the University to complete their degree. As a result, 1,226 students 
were surveyed, 97 requested assistance, 23 have applied for readmission, and one has graduated.   
 
Disability Services served 495 registered students with disabilities, developed a comprehensive, 
accessible website, and promoted and sponsored the “Charlotte Bobcats” Wheelchair Basketball 
Tournament on campus.  The University Center for Academic Excellence registered 9,038 
student contacts, an increase of 17 percent, in workshops, consults, and study areas.   Tutorial 
Services and Supplemental Instruction (SI) supported a 36 percent increase in tutoring visits and 
piloted five new SI courses. Building Educational Strengths and Talents (BEST) Achievers, the 
University’s Trio Program, ended the year with a cumulative GPA of 2.58.    
 
The Executive Director of the Institute for Social Capital (ISC), Sharon Portwood, began work 
in August, and has become an active member of many community organizations.   Dr. Portwood, 
representing ISC, participated in the outcomes and datasharing subcommittee meetings of the 
State Children’s Services Working Group, which was convened in response to a charge from the 
North Carolina General Assembly. The final report of this group featured the Institute for Social 
Capital as a “promising practice.”  

  
The ISC executed its first datasharing agreement with the Charlotte-Mecklenburg School 
District, and is moving forward with development of ISC’s Community Database.  A UNC 
Charlotte/Community Pilot Study Advisory Committee was created to identify projects, and the 
ISC Board of Directors approved the creation of a Data Depositors Council to provide an 
effective means of maintaining communication with data depositors. 
 
The Speaker Series, funded by the Foundation for the Carolinas,  presented Mike Winer on the 
topic of community collaboration and Dr. Alex Piquero on research on children and violence, 
with an emphasis on the potential for datasharing.  Funding was secured from the Foundation of 
the Carolinas to develop accountability measures for the United Agenda for Children, and from 
the Duke Endowment to examine child well-being outcomes.  These grants include support for 
graduate students. 
 
In Metropolitan Studies and Extended Academic Programs, the Center for Applied 
Geographic Information Science (CAGIS) substantially increased its external funding with ten 
new grants totaling $1,530,017, established a Faculty Associates Program that brought together 
22 faculty members with synergistic research interests and interdisciplinary project potentials, 
and developed a new website for outreach and dissemination of data. 
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The Center for Transportation Policy Studies submitted a major proposal to the Department of 
Homeland Security for $15 million as lead institution in a 15-member consortium; completed a 
major report on the summary of three Freight Forums in Wilmington, Greensboro, and Charlotte, 
as well as recommendations for improving long-term planning for freight movements in North 
Carolina; and was awarded an NSF grant to study evacuation from New Orleans before, during, 
and in the aftermath of Katrina, a collaborative project with Duke and Tulane Universities. 
 
Continuing Education, Extension, and Summer Programs reported that Continuing Education 
offered 391 programs that enrolled 7,003 participants, a 35 percent increase in programs and a 17 
percent increase in enrollments over FY 05.  Distance Education supported the delivery of 21 
programs and two ad hoc course initiatives. Its 155 courses (an increase of 11.5 percent) 
generated 2,609 enrollments (an increase of 9 percent) and 7,745 student-credit-hours (an 
increase of 8 percent).  Summer School 2005 offered 690 courses which served 7,757 students (a 
2 percent increase) and generated 10,326 enrollments (a 7 percent increase) and 43,037 student-
credit-hours (a 1.4 percent increase).   Summer Programs sponsored 39 camps (an increase of 22 
percent over Summer 2004), which enrolled 664 children and youth (an increase of 30 percent). 
 
Total external funding for the UNC Charlotte Urban Institute rose by 39 percent to $801,264, 
and the number of external projects rose by 15 percent to 23. The average size of external 
projects (in total dollars) rose by 21 percent to $34,838, continuing a trend toward larger-scale 
projects (one of the Institute’s goals).  Continuing to expand its support of faculty research, the 
Institute supported the work of 34 faculty members, representing 12 different colleges and/or 
departments.  In April, the Institute hosted its first annual Regional Issues Conference, with 320 
attendees from throughout the metro area. The topic of the conference was “The Changing Face 
of the New South: Latinos in the Greater Charlotte Region.”  The Land Use and Environmental 
Planning Division secured a $225,000 grant from the John S. and James L. Knight Foundation to 
design and conduct a series of workshops for the region’s journalists on how to report on growth 
and open space issues. 
 
Information and Technology Services (ITS) dedicates most of its resources to building a 
reliable, sustainable, and scalable infrastructure; but, this year, more IT initiatives directly 
enabled the institution to achieve its strategic goals.  ITS led the on-time, on-budget 
implementation of the Banner modules: Finance, HR, Admissions, Financial Aid, and Student 
Information System. In collaboration with NC State University, ITS staff are implementing the 
next generation of our WebCT learning management system: VISTA.  Many infrastructure 
enhancements were completed including redundant servers for the University’s web site.  An 
assessment of our existing user-id processes was completed as the first part of the security 
project to allow for single sign on to major systems. Networking projects included expanding 
wireless access on campus and installing the IT infrastructure in new buildings, including the 
addition of 6,000 Internet ports and 1,200 VoIP phones. 
 
As part of a process of organizational restructuring, a Service Management Center was 
established to better serve users and be more responsive to service requests.  In collaboration 
with the colleges, ITS deployed Sassafras, a system that allows colleges to share applications on 
a concurrent user basis, yielding a savings $112,000 in license fees.   
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The Faculty Center for Teaching and e-Learning (FCTeL) continued to foster the use of 
technology to enhance teaching and learning and at the same time to promote best teaching 
practices. FCTeL was instrumental in the deployment of the institution’s Course Management 
System; offered numerous seminars as well as one-on-one consulting for faculty; and held a 
Summer Institute on how to manage large classes, facilitate active learning, and enhance 
communication.  FCTel assumed a leadership role in the UNC TLT (Teaching and Learning with 
Technology) initiative which provides access to additional resources for UNC Charlotte’s 
faculty.   
 
An Enterprise Information Management department was created and a director hired to develop 
information architecture and a new way of providing role-based access to information.  The 
installation of the Charlotte Ring, a high bandwidth fiber optics ring that provides redundant 
Internet connections for the University with access to Internet II, was completed, and an optical 
research network connecting Charlotte, Clemson, and Western Carolina University was 
implemented.   CHARGERNET (Charlotte Grid Enabled Research Network) was made 
generally available by University Research Computing to faculty members in all departments to 
support their research activities.  Portal expansion continued toward the goal of providing a one-
stop shop for electronic services and information. 
 
The Office of International Programs strengthened the campus’s international dimension as it 
redefined international programs on campus. The Office of Education Abroad developed four 
new summer programs including:  “Art Making in Central Europe;” “British Culture and Service 
Learning;” “Architecture and Sacred Places in China;” and “Berlin in the Mirror of Time.”  
Progress was made in longer experiences and more diverse participants. Of the 374 students who 
participated in education abroad programs, 25 percent participated in semester or year-long 
programs and 18.5 percent were members of underrepresented groups.  This exceeds the national 
average for study abroad programs.   
 
The International Student and Scholar Office provided extensive services to facilitate programs 
for international students and scholars on campus, including twice a month International Coffee 
Hours.  The majority of international students came from India, China, and South Korea.  Our 
international enrollment benefited from the English Language Training Institute (ELTI), which 
remained the largest in the Carolinas with increases in enrollments for each term.  In the 
International Teaching Assistant (ITA) program, ELTI provided an orientation, language 
assessment, and a communications course for a total of 97 ITAs from 20 departments.  ELTI also 
assessed 53 faculty candidates in 20 departments and worked with three international faculty 
members through its language consulting service.  
  
Intercultural Outreach Programs implemented seven outreach programs for 117 participants and 
hosted one intern.  The cooperation of 33 businesses, 11 schools, 49 UNC Charlotte departments, 
75 UNC Charlotte faculty and staff, and 40 community experts contributed to making these 
programs a success.  The Annual International Festival was held in September for the 30th year, 
and efforts were made to encourage more UNC Charlotte students to attend and participate.  The 
World Affairs Council of Charlotte, now located on campus, continues to provide collaborative 
programming for UNC Charlotte.   
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